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I am astonished at how many people I
speak to who have never heard of the
burgeoning political phenomenon in the
US which is known, either because
Americans are without irony or because
they have never heard of Mad Hatters, as
the ‘Tea Party’. But since the mid-term
elections this new movement has become
a power in the land, and therefore in the
world, and it is high time we registered its
existence and learned what it stands for,
because you know what they say about
things that happen in America …
Quite a lot of my childhood happened in

America, while my father was Atomic
Energy Attaché at our embassy in
Washington. I love the place and its
traditions, its freedom, much of its culture.
But recent trends there come close to
filling me with despair. And the ‘Tea Party’
seems to wrap up those trends in one
appalling package.
News reports after the elections have

characterised this new movement as
ultra-Conservative, angry at the economic
situation, in favour of low taxes and small
government. What I have not seen
referred to is that a large proportion of its
adherents are also creationists and
global-warming deniers.
And you need a special kind of genius

to sustain those beliefs in the face of the
evidence. As you need a special kind of
genius to explain why, in the ‘Land of the
Free’ you use ‘Liberal’ (= free) as a term of
abuse. Or why there is anything to be
proud of about being illiberal (= selfish). Of
course, if you can pull that trick people will
like you for it. One explanation for the
enduring appeal of the political right is
that it enables people to feel good about
their animal nature. Allowing them to sink
back into their selfishness with grateful
sighs and let civilisation go hang.
That explains the viciousness of the Tea

Party opposition to President Obama’s
limited moves to civilise American health
provision, which is the area perhaps best
examined in the Back Pages of a British
medical journal. The lies told about our
NHS, the ‘death squads’ and the rest of it,
were too fatuous to arouse more than
bemused indignation over here. But over
there, the poison stuck. Because that is

what happens with prejudice.
This is what the poisoners know: that

when you are dealing with deeply
ingrained prejudice, even the most
devastating refutation can, paradoxically
enough, actually strengthen the mistaken
belief. Stephen Hawking, visiting the US
at the height of the healthcare
controversy, was held up as an example
of someone who would be dead by now
if he lived in Britain. His retort, that he did
live in Britain and that he owed his life to
the NHS, which sounded so much to us
like a glorious killer blow, may actually
have deepened the ignorance it should
have enlightened.
Searching for a common link in the

curious assortment of attitudes which
makes up this political syndrome, I reject
‘selfishness’ because some of the
individuals concerned are well-known to
be the nicest people anyone could wish
to meet. No, I come down to this
extraordinary rejection of rationality. That
is what is new and that is what is
terrifying. Many people today really have
turned their backs on the Enlightenment
at just the time when the world is utterly
dependent on science and reason for its
daily functioning, let alone for its long-
term survival.
This trend is part of an illiberal,

irrational, anti-intellectual zeitgeist —
closely allied to the resurgence of
fundamentalist religion in the Christian
and Islamic worlds. It is, quite simply,
dangerous. And as a friend at a lunch
party told me today, it is stupid. It is
terrifying that gated minds have moved
into positions of power in the most
important nation on earth. In the modern
world ignorance is no excuse. Ignorance
in the powerful is a disaster.
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